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Minutes of the meeting of Suffolk County Council held on 12 February 2015 at 2.00 p.m. in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
Councillor Christopher Hudson– Chairman of the County Council

	Councillors Present:


	Jenny Antill, Helen Armitage, Nick Barber, Sonia Barker, Trevor Beckwith, Mark Bee, Peter Beer, Peter Bellfield, Kathy Bole, Michael Bond, Tony Brown, Stephen Burroughes, David Busby, Lisa Chambers, Terry Clements, Kim Cook,  Janet Craig, James Crossley, Mary Evans, John Field, James Finch, Jessica Fleming, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Peter Gardiner, Mandy Gaylard, Tony Goldson, John Goodwin, Anne Gower, Michael Gower, Gary Green, Derek Hackett, Matthew Hicks, Beccy Hopfensperger, Christopher Hudson, David Hudson, Leonard Jacklin, Gordon Jones, Michael Ladd, Inga Lockington, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Bill Mountford, Alan Murray, David Nettleton, Graham Newman, Colin Noble, Patricia O'Brien, Penny Otton, Caroline Page, Keith Patience, Bert Poole, Chris Punt, Bill Quinton, Andrew Reid, David Ritchie, Bryony Rudkin, John Sayers, Stephen Searle, Reg Silvester, Richard Smith MVO, Colin Spence, Joanna Spicer, Sarah Stamp, Jane Storey, Andrew Stringer, Julia Truelove, James Waters, Robert Whiting and David Wood.



60. Thought for the Day
Council received a thought for the day from The Reverend Canon Dr Peter Mortimer, MBE, Fire Service Chaplain and the Bishop’s Ecumenical Adviser.
61. Chairman’s Announcements
Death of former County Councillor
The Chairman informed Council of the death of Derek Mangan, former Conservative County Councillor for the Framlingham Division who passed away on 10 January 2015. Derek was elected on 4 May 1989 and stood down in May 1997.  During his time in office he served on a range of committees including Highways, Police and Fire and Public Protection and he was Chairman of the Trading Services Management Sub Committee.

Death of Geoffrey Jaggard
The Chairman exceptionally referred to the death of Geoffrey Jaggard, a Forest Health District Councillor who died on 11 February 2015. Geoffrey was a long serving district councillor, former Chairman and Leader at Forest Heath District Council and also former Mayor of Newmarket.   The Chairman extended his personal condolences to his son and his family and also to his colleagues on the County Council.

Shortlised for Councillor Achievement Awards
The Chairman was pleased to announce that Councillor Mark Bee is one of five councillors shortlisted for the Local Government Information Unit and Charities, Church of England and Local Authorities organisation Councillor Achievement Awards for Partnership Achievement of the Year.  The award recognises significant personal commitment and drive to make working in partnership an integral part of how the council delivers outcomes locally and demonstrates improvements in service delivery, efficiency savings and delivery of outcomes.  The Chairman congratulated Mark Bee on his achievement in being shortlisted and looked forward to the results being announced on 2 March 2015.

Chairman’s notices

The Chairman made reference to a forthcoming quiz in aid of his chosen charity SSAFA and also the Annual Chairman’s Reception on the evening of 27 March at 7.30 p.m.at The Hangar, Kesgrave Hall.

62. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Sarah Adams, Peter Byatt, Mark Ereira, Richard Kemp and Brian Riley.
63. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
There were no declarations made or dispensations given.
64. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 18 December were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to the following amendments:

For question 8 the final clause in Councillor Gage’s supplementary question to read ‘…which would, it seems to be to save money, was such a good idea?’ and 
Question 13 addressed to Councillor Newman was read by Councillor Stephen Searle and not as stated in the unconfirmed minutes.
65. Public Questions
In accordance with Rule 28.2 of the Council’s Rues of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution), the Chairman reported that one question had been received. Mr Matthew Percy read out his question and a response was given by Councillor Gordon Jones. Mr Percy was able to ask a supplementary question to which Councillor Jones responded.  A copy of the questions and the responses are given at Appendix 1. 
66. Revenue Budget 2015-16 and Capital Programme 2015-18
Council considered a report at Agenda Item 7 by the Director of Resource Management on the Revenue Budget 2015-16 and the Capital Programme 2015-18 and Appendices A, B C and D from the budget report submitted to the Cabinet meeting on 27 January 2015. The report identified the level of council tax to be raised from people living in Suffolk to deliver the Council’s services and presented the recommendations from Cabinet on 27 January 2015 Agenda Item 10. The report referred to a revised forecast for the collection fund surplus being received from Suffolk Coastal District Council and consequential changes to the financial information previously presented to Cabinet. This additional budget requirement had been added to the contingency budget.
Motion without notice – suspension of Rule 8.3.4 (i)

Councillor Mark Bee proposed and Councillor Lisa Chamber seconded a motion that, in accordance with Part 2 of the Constitution, item 8.1.(11), that for Agenda Item 7 at this meeting, and for this meeting only, Rule 8.3.4 (i) be amended to allow up to 5 minutes for each contribution from other councillors rather than the 3 minutes provided for in the Constitution. Members present agreed by a majority show of hands with four councillors not supporting the motion.
Councillor Jenny Antill, Cabinet Member for Finance, introduced the report as the first stage of a radical redesign for a lean and effective organisation and freezing council tax for the fifth year. She commented on the national economic climate which could see further pressures on local government with a background of unrelenting demand and the need to keep people at the centre of the Council’s attention. The budget was intended to deliver the Council’s priorities, preserve the best and transform the Council to be fit for the future and improve people’s lives. 

Councillor Antill emphasised the need for the budget to take account of the longer term projected budget gap, saying that the reserves were already being used to off-set the need to borrow money and that the level of reserves was in accordance DCLG and CIPFA guidance.

Councillor Sandy Martin, seconded by Councillor Len Jacklin, moved a Notice of Amendment to the Revenue Budget 2015-16 and Capital Programme 2015-18 on behalf of the Labour Group.  The amendment was not accepted by the Councillors Antill and Bee as proposer and seconder of the original motion.

In proposing the amendment, Councillor Martin spoke of the opportunity the setting of the budget posed to make people’s lives happier, healthier and more creative.  While accepting the need for financial prudence, he did consider that his Group’s proposals to use money from reserves addressed areas that would most protect those who needed the services identified.
Members speaking for the original motion referred to the likely need to find bigger savings in following years in the light of expected reductions in central government grants, and the need to retain the level of reserves to offset this. During the debate those speaking in support of the motion identified a range of changes being implemented to lead to improvements in health and care, maintaining front line services and effective use of IT and procurement.  Some members referred to changes that had already happened and that were yielding benefits: the systems thinking programme that had transformed Trading Standards, further freedom for traded services such as EFMS and Concertus, the library service. 
Other members speaking in support of the original motion referred to the need for ambitious vision for new ways of working and a recognition that the Council needs to plan beyond the short term. Examples included Making Every Intervention Count – a flexible and responsive approach with an emphasis on educational attainment and inclusion, holding the Department for Education to account for standards in schools not in the local authorities control and which the local authority loses funding, lobbying the Regional Commissioner for schools, investing in Raising the Bar, bursaries to support travel costs, local highways budgets, focus on signs of safety in supporting families and reducing duplication and payment by results schemes to deliver outcomes, close working with health to improve diagnosis of young people with ADHD and the delivery of an enhanced service for under elevens.
Members speaking in support of the motion referred to the use of reserves to quickly secure match funding for capital projects, smooth in year financial demands and pay for one off costs associated with budget savings, and rejected the need to spend reserves the ways identified in the amendment.
Members in support of the amendment stressed the importance of support to children’s early years, education attendance, young people’s transport to education training or employment, poor take up of the Endeavour Card, the reliance of the most vulnerable people on advice centres such as Citizen’s Advice Bureaux and Children’s Centres and the voluntary sector.  Reference was also made to the leverage of small scale investment by the Council to long term viability of local organisations and concern that savings were having on staff in terms of numbers and on staff being properly trained. Councillors spoke in support of the role of the Learning Improvement Service in supporting all schools and the role of Education Welfare Officers in ensuring schools identify reasons for pupil absence and a general duty of care to all children in Suffolk whatever type of school they were in. 
Other councillors in support of the amendment proposed that the Council should lobby government for more financial support, a return of money from EU money to Suffolk and seek potential change to taxation of windturbines and look at other ways of reducing the budget, such as reducing the estimate on inflation and on mileage allowances, and using earmarked reserves not used.
Councillor Antill, as proposer of the original motion, stressed that the budget proposal in the motion addressed the 2015-16 budget and also fact that the Council still needed to address the forecast budget gap of £80m in two year time.  In response to the some councillors pressing for the use of reserves to fund the Group’s proposed amendment, Councillor Antill emphasised that the reserves were used as working capital to offset the need to reduce borrowing, to fund existing programmes and to support directorates over funding timing difficulties and short term eventualities.  She continued, that out of the Unspent earmarked budget £10m would be spent in 2015/16 and some would be spent on capital projects.  She did not rule out the possibility of increasing reserves if bids for additional funding are successful. In relation to the small amount of unallocated reserves, Councillor Antill referred to an open letter to Melanie Daws, Permanent Secretary at the Department for Communities and Local Government, from the Chief Executive of the Chartered Institute of Public Finance Accountants (CIPFA).  CIPFA guidance is clear to Chief Finance Officers that, in times of increasing financial risk, Council’s making cuts should also increase reserves to reflect the volatility of its budget.   

The amendment was not accepted by the original mover of the motion and her seconder and, following discussion, was put to the vote. On a vote being taken, 30 councillors voted in favour of the amendment and 38 voted against with no abstentions. Accordingly the amendment was not carried.
On a vote being taken, 37 councillors voted in favour of the motion and 31 councillors voted against and there were no abstentions, therefore the substantive motion was carried.
Decision:  The Council agreed 
(a) The Cabinet recommendations on the Revenue Budget 2015-16 and Capital Programme 2015-18 (Appendix D), having regard to Scrutiny Committee’s recommendations and subsequent responses (Appendix A), the report by the Director of Resource Management (Appendix B) on the robustness of the estimates and adequacy of reserves, and the feedback from the budget consultation (Appendix C);
(b) The budget proposals in the report, including savings of £38.2m (detailed in paragraphs 26 to 29), leading to a 2015-16 budget requirement of £454,981,413;
(c) A council tax requirement/total precept on the collection funds of District and Borough Councils of £266,170,684 (paragraph 40),

(d) a freeze in council tax for 2015-16 so that the Band D council tax for County Services remains at £1,126.53p (paragraphs 38 to 40).

(e) a capital programme for 2015-16 totalling £104.2m, including new schemes of £77.3m and the commitments that flow from them, as detailed in paragraphs 41 to 46 of the report;

(f) the Policy on Minimum Revenue Provision and Capital Prudential Indicators (Appendix D, Section C, Paragraphs 20-32)

(g) the Treasury Management Strategy and Treasury Prudential Indicators (Appendix D, Section D).

Reason for Decision:  It was recognised that it was the County Council’s statutory responsibility to set a budget and precept for 2015-16 by 1 March 2015.
Alternative options:  In accordance with Rule 3.4 of Part 2 of the Constitution one notice of amendment had been lodged.
Amendment by the Labour Group

Councillor Sandy Martin, seconded by Councillor Len Jacklin, moved the following Notice of Amendment to the Revenue Budget 2015-16 and Capital Programme 2015-18

“This Council is deeply concerned by the effect of continued reductions in services to the people of Suffolk:  in particular to the children and young people whose safety, education and training are vital to the future of the County; and to vulnerable elderly residents who deserve our care and who also need our support in order to remain as independent as possible.  This Council will therefore seek to minimise reductions of services.

This Council remains acutely aware of the financial constraints within which it is forced to operate, and deplores the approach of the Government which has imposed stiffer reductions on Local Government than on the rest of public spending.  

At the same time, this Council notes that on April 1 2010 the overall level of its reserves stood at £77.8m (County Council, 17-02-2011, App B, P60), and the County Reserve was £10.6m.  As of 31st March 2014 the actual overall reserves stood at £165.8m (Cabinet, 27-01-2015, App B, P265), of which £39.8m is stated to be capital. 

As prudential guidelines require the minimum balance on the County Fund General Reserve to be about 1% of the net budget, which would currently amount to £5m, and as the level of reserves in 2010 was regarded as being adequate for the 2010-11 budget plans, this Council resolves to use the increase in the overall reserves, to be spent down in a controlled way, to maintain and, where necessary, enhance its most vital services, and to that end resolves to make the following alterations to the Revenue Budget 2015-16 and the Capital Programme 2015-18:

Reinstatement of Revenue reductions made to the 2014-15 budget, previously proposed by the Labour Group amendment 13-02-2014 

ACS Workforce Development budget



£0.10m

To enhance staff training opportunities, including in the private and voluntary sectors where services are being provided on behalf of ACS

ACS Non-Care Purchasing budget, Staff training element
£0.10m

To enhance regular staff training in order to promote retention

Supporting People – now Housing Support


£1.00m

To enable suitable accommodation for care leavers, marginalised adults, young families, people experiencing domestic abuse, and support services for sheltered accommodation, thus reducing the need for more expensive interventions later

Library Service Book Fund




£0.07m

To reverse the cut to the library book fund already made, which has led to an increase in the number of people waiting for books

Learning Improvement Service & Non-Statutory Services


£0.50m

To enable the local authority to provide schools with the support they need irrespective of the status of the school

Increased Educational Welfare Officers


£0.25m

To enhance the number of Educational Welfare Officers in order to ensure children are in school and to work with families to identify the reasons behind their absence

CYP Inclusive Services fund for Autism & ADHD

£0.25m

To provide an enhanced diagnostic service for families of children and young people with ADHD and Autism and to enable them to access the services they need

Reversal of Proposed cuts to Services resulting from Transformation Projects in the Budget Book, and reinvestment of any genuine efficiency savings from the projects into enhanced services
SLCC: (Cuts to be restored from £6m allocated to this project)

New Approach to Home Care Support (Annex D 6.a) 
£1.00m

To ensure adequate funding for domiciliary care, and to enable transfers from hospital to home

Managing down demand (Annex D 6.e and f) 

£0.50m

To prevent withdrawal of services for young people with high needs and to prevent the rise in costs for existing customers

MEIC: (viz Responses to Scrutiny Committee Recommendations- 26 November 2014)

External services for Care Leavers



£0.50m

To restore the financing of support services for those who leave care

County Youth Services





£0.10m

To retain an element of community service support given to young people

Suffolk Family Focus





£0.20m

To ensure retention of the three locality managers at threat of redundancy, protect the work done to build relationships between agencies, retain ability to use data effectively, and enable prospective £8m payment by results

Children’s Centres Premises




£0.10m

To reverse the proposed £100,000 saving, in order to keep all the children’s centres open

Children’s Centres Staff





£0.15m

To protect staff budget, with any efficiency savings reinvested in the provision of further services

Welfare Officers for Children’s Centres


£0.10m

To reinstate the 5 posts of welfare benefits advice workers for Children’s Centres, so that an effective benefits advice programme can be provided at the centres

Travel (Annex D 15.a-c)





£0.3m

To ensure that charges for discretionary travel and charges to low income families do not limit the opportunities available for young people to further their studies

Other Savings

Welfare Rights & Disability Advice – restore in full

£0.10m

To ensure the two posts that are currently vacant are filled to allow those that need the services to get the benefits they are entitled to.

Voluntary Sector Grants  




£0.10m

To reverse the cuts to voluntary sector organisations that help provide services to those who need them

Library Service






£0.12m

To reverse the need to cut the book fund further thereby increasing waiting times

Culture, Heritage & Sport Organisations


£0.10m

To enable a diversity of cultural, heritage and sport organisations

Relationship with Schools including LIS 


£0.30m

To ensure the adequate funding of the Learning Improvement Service

Proposed revenue enhancements

School/Academy Pyramid transformation project 6 x 1/2m + 1 x £100k
£3.50m

There are seven secondary schools/academies in Suffolk that are currently rated as Inadequate by Ofsted.  In addition to work being done through Raising the Bar, a project will be set up to work with each of these school pyramids to provide support not only in the secondary schools, but also in the feeder primary schools and in the wider communities which the schools serve

And that the cost of the amendments to the revenue budget numbers 1-22 should be financed by a reduction in the Contingency Reserve of £9.44 million.
To enhance home to school or training travel for young people from disadvantaged families




£1.0m

To provide post-16 pupils from disadvantaged families – who were in receipt of free school meals or were Looked after Children - with free travel to their nearest place of study or their place of training up to the age of 18

And that the cost of this amendment to the revenue budget should be financed by a reduction in the earmarked reserve for Home to School Transport.

Proposed Capital enhancement 

Three Main Towns Minor Capital Schemes Fund

£1.50m

Ipswich, Lowestoft and Bury St Edmunds to have a local minor capital highway schemes fund 

And that the cost of this amendment should be financed from the On Street Parking Account/ Capital Reserves.”
Summary of amendment

	Proposed Changes 
	£ Million

	Reinstatement of Revenue reductions
	

	ACS Workforce Development budget
	0.10

	ACS Staff training budget
	0.10

	Supporting People – now Housing Support
	1.00

	Library Service Book Fund
	0.07

	LIS & Non-Statutory Services
	0.50

	CYP Educational Welfare Officer fund
	0.25

	CYP Inclusive Services fund for Autism & ADHD
	0.25

	                                                                                    Subtotal
	             (2.27)

	
	

	Reversal of Proposed cuts to Services
	

	New Approach to Home Care Support (Annex D 6.a)
	1.00

	Managing down demand (Annex D 6.e and f)
	0.50

	External services for Care Leavers
	0.50

	County Youth Services
	0.10

	Suffolk Family Focus
	0.20

	Childrens Centres Premises
	0.10

	Childrens Centres Staff
	0.15

	Welfare Officers for Childrens Centres
	0.10

	Travel (Annex D 15.a-c)
	0.30

	Welfare Rights & Disability Advice – restore in full
	0.10

	Voluntary Sector Grants
	0.10

	Library Service
	0.12

	Culture Heritage & Sport Organisations
	0.10

	Relationship with Schools including LIS
	0.30

	                                                                                   Subtotal
	(3.67)

	
	

	Proposed revenue enhancement
	

	School/Academy Pyramid transformation project 7 x £0. 5m 
	                3.50

	                                  Subtotal to be financed from Contingency Reserve
	(9.44)

	
	

	Enhanced home to school /training travel 
	1.00

	Financed from School Transport Earmarked Reserve
	

	
	

	Proposed Capital enhancements 
	

	3 Main Towns Minor Capital Schemes Fund
	1.50

	Financed from on-Street Parking Account/ Capital Reserve
	 

	                                                                                  Subtotal
	(1.50)

	Total
	£11.94m


Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given.
The meeting was declared closed at 5.40 p.m.

Chairman
Appendix 1 
Public Question to Councillor Gordon Jones from Mr Matthew Percy

"Following the recent publication of the Casey Review into the major Child Sexual Exploitation Scandal in Rotherham and it's damning findings of the total ineffectiveness of Rotherham Metropolitan Borough Council, can the Cabinet Member advise me whether this Council will be studying the report's findings and carrying out an immediate review of this Council's own child protection policies and procedures, so as to avoid complacency - and whilst the Rotherham event is rare - ensure that the public can have full confidence in knowing that, as far as is possible, our own procedures are tight enough to ensure that a scandal of any similar of any similar nature can be avoided in our County?"

Answer from Councillor Gordon Jones

“Thank you for your question.
Child Sexual Exploitation has been on Suffolk’s radar for some time as it is – sadly – not a new issue. The terrible murders in Ipswich a few years ago showing just how vulnerable young women can be. 

The reports of Baroness Jay and Louise Casey on Rotherham have highlighted just how badly things can go wrong if a robust and joined up approach is not taken. We are most certainly not complacent.

The Jay report into CSE in Rotherham was published in August 2014. It highlighted clear lessons and recommendations that Suffolk County Council and the LSCB take very seriously and have worked to address.

· In 2014 the Office of the Children’s Commissioner (OCC) asked all LSCBs to complete a self-assessment as to their effectiveness in relation to Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE). A report went to Suffolk LSCB in December 2014 with the aim of assisting the LSCB to assess the overall effectiveness of Suffolk’s response to Child Sexual Exploitation and make recommendations as to areas of priority action. 

· The LSCB has a CSE Toolkit. This has been updated and is now an appendix on the Thresholds Guidance Document. 

· A version of this toolkit is available to all Multi Agency Safeguarding Team (MASH) practitioners to use as a screening document at referral stage. The use of a single set of risk facts will provide consistency across agencies in assessing the risk from CSE. 

· Ongoing single and multi-agency training across the county is also providing greater levels of awareness and consistency across the wider LSCB partnership.

· Policies and procedures for Children’s services and the wider LSCB partnership have been updated and revised to ensure that lessons from such reviews as Rotherham are learned and implemented

Prior to the Jay report:

· We created the Make a Change Team which works with young people at risk of sexual exploitation.  

· In early 2014, the LSCB sub group initiated to address Child Sexual Exploitation was reconfigured to reflect the growing complexity of the issue, and three work streams were initiated to progress the Local Safeguarding Children’s Board strategy and the action plan under the strategic Lead of the multi-agency LSCB Child Exploitation Group chaired by Det. Supt David Cutler, Suffolk Constabulary.

LSCB Strategy and Action Plan on CSE

The LSCB has a strategy and action plan to promote the safety of children and young people from Child Exploitation 2013/2016.  It was designed to encourage all agencies to work towards combating child sexual exploitation and to develop an effective local strategy; ensuring there is a co-ordinated multi-agency response to CSE, based on robust and thorough risk assessment of the extent and nature of child sexual exploitation locally.

The strategy encompasses 5 points

· Developing a strategic response;

· Raising awareness, early identification and intervention;

· Encouraging effective inter agency action;

· Securing prosecutions and reduce the risk; and

· Working in partnership

and has recently been revised to reflect the progress made by the LSCB, widen the scope of the strategy to include those children and young people who go missing or are vulnerable to recruitment to gangs and groups and to record the progress that has been made across the partnership since the launch of the initial Ipswich Prostitution Strategy in April 2007 and subsequent revision in 2011. 
We in Suffolk are not in denial or complacent regarding CSE. It is acknowledged that the management of CSE within the County needs to be further developed and there is a need to continue to encourage and support a co-located multi-agency response to CSE as the effectiveness of this approach is highlighted in the Rotherham report.

Louise Casey, in her recent letter to the Rt Hon. Eric Pickles, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government outlined a set of recommended Directions for Rotherham Metropolitan Borough Council in order to improve their performance of key services that effect public safety and children.  Suffolk County Council have noted these recommendations and can confirm that they have a strong partnership with Suffolk Constabulary and all our safeguarding partners across the county to take action to tackle concerns, support victims and take action to tackle perpetrators.”

Supplementary Question from Mr Matthew Percy
“Can you advise me of any timetable in place for the implementation of the Local Safeguarding Children’s Board Strategy and Action Plan and also advise me of what training has taken place, or is planned to take place, on issues relating to safeguarding and child sexual exploitation for members of the Scrutiny Committee since one of the key problems found in Rotherham was Scrutiny’s abject failure to ask key and pressing questions in this area?”
Answer from Councillor Gordon Jones:

“Thank you for the supplementary question.  I will be discussing, with the newly appointed Chair of the LSCB, the programme to address those points and I will come back to you on that and only yesterday I was speaking to the Chair of the Education and Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee and again that will be on their agenda and we will come back to you on dates on that.”
PROTECT
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